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Ashley Stewart CEO James Rhee, with home office manager Gina Fernandez, at his small desk, which is in 
the middle of the plus-size retailer’s Secaucus headquarters with departments working around him. 
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It wasn't that Rhee loved the clothes or the company. He looked at the business in the 
summer of 2013 with an unflinching, show-me-the-numbers eye honed over 20 years in 
private equity investing and figured it was just months away from a Chapter 7 



liquidation. The only question, he thought, was whether it would be an orderly 
dissolution of the company, or a chaotic one. 
!
Then something happened — he fell in love with the Ashley Stewart customer — or 
more precisely, with the extreme love and loyalty she had for the brand. 

"I saw something that was not on paper," Rhee said. "I saw women coming into these 
stores two, three times a week. I saw store managers visiting their customers in hospitals. 
I saw customers coming in and crying with happiness that they found something that fit 
really well. I found customers coming in and saying, 'I've got a hot date tonight, who's 
going to help me?' and I saw other customers helping her for two hours." 

 

"I knew this was one of the most authentic and great brands I've ever seen in my 
investment career," Rhee said. "How can you not fight to keep it?" 

In 2 1/2 years Rhee has been able to turn that love into something that does impress on 
paper — 2015 sales growth of 30 percent and earnings of $20 million at a company that 
had been losing $5 million to $6 million a year for the previous five years. The company 
is debt-free, and after shedding about 80 underperforming stores and trimming its store 
count to 89, it is planning to begin adding stores next year. 

Ashley Stewart has more than 580,000 followers on Facebook, but the statistic Rhee is 
most proud of is that the company has been ranked as one of the top 10 brands for social 
media engagement with those followers. When Ashley Stewart asked its customers if 
they wanted to model for the brand, they received 38,000 applications within two weeks. 



After taking over the company in the second half of 2013, and steering it through a 
Chapter 11 bankruptcy and reorganization in 2014, Rhee has been on the receiving end of 
a lot of love over the past six months. 

In January, he earned the attention and respect of America's top retail executives when 
the National Retail Federation non-profit NRF Foundation honored him at its annual gala, 
and named him and Ashley Stewart as a "power player" in its list of the 25 people 
shaping retail's future. 

"The Ashley Stewart brand under James Rhee's leadership is such an underdog story 
come to life," said Ellen Davis, executive director of the NRF Foundation. "What was so 
inspirational and exciting was the solution wasn't: 'Let's throw a bunch of money at this,' 
" Davis said. Instead, Rhee asked: "How do we get creative, how do we go back to the 
core of who we are, how do we communicate that to our employees and our customers," 
she said. 

A number of mainstream apparel retailers are trying to increase their plus-size offerings. 
North Jersey is something of a hub for plus-size retailers, with three important players 
based here — Ashley Stewart in Secaucus; Ascena, parent company of Lane Bryant and 
Catherines, in Mahwah; and Avenue stores in Rochelle Park. 

U.S. sales of plus-size apparel grew by 3 percent, to $20.4 billion, in the 12 months 
ending in February, according to research firm The NPD Group; however, sales could be 
larger if there were more options for plus-size women. 

"Plus-size is about 22 percent share of the women's market, but we know there's a lot 
more women that are plus-size," said NPD Group analyst Marshal Cohen. "It's still the 
most underserved market. It should be up in the 30 percent range of the total business." 

But Ashley Stewart and Rhee appear to have tapped into a particular asset of plus-size 
customers noted by Cohen — their brand loyalty. "When they do find something they 
like and a brand and retailer that is very supportive of their needs, they're happy to tell 
everybody about it," Cohen said. 

The Ashley Stewart brand was founded in 1991, with its first store in the Bedford-
Stuyvesant section of Brooklyn, by a real estate developer who wanted to attract other 
retailers to his properties in New York City and other urban centers. The name was 
chosen by combining the names of style leaders Laura Ashley and Martha Stewart. The 



original stores tended to be in primarily black neighborhoods, and as a result more than 
90 percent of its customers were African-American women. 

'A lot of snickering' 

Rhee, 45, had worked in mergers and acquisitions at Merrill Lynch, at Boston private 
equity powerhouse J.W. Childs, and with his own investment firm, FirePine Group, 
before becoming involved with Ashley Stewart through his work with GB Merchant 
Partners, the private equity arm of liquidation firm Gordon Brothers. GB Merchant 
Partners acquired Ashley Stewart after its first bankruptcy filing in 2010. Rhee was on 
the Ashley Stewart board during its first bankruptcy. Later, as the company slid toward a 
second bankruptcy and apparent liquidation, he agreed to take on the chief executive job, 
thinking it would be a six-month commitment. 

"My goal was just to make sure it didn't liquidate in a Chapter 7," he said. "If that 
happens, everyone gets hurt — the creditors, the equity holders, the employees — I didn't 
want that to happen." 

Within six months he believed the company could reorganize and stay alive. The 
company filed for a Chapter 11 bankruptcy reorganization in March 2014, and a month 
later announced that had found a buyer, Los Angeles-based private equity firm ClearLake 
Capital Group. 

Rhee felt that in some ways the two years he spent as a high school teacher after 
graduating from Harvard would help him more at Ashley Stewart than his finance 
background. 

When he met with the staff in the Secaucus headquarters, he told them that from then on 
the company's guiding principle would be kindness. "There was a lot of snickering," he 
recalled. "This fancy private equity guy's talking about kindness." 

Make no mistake, he said, the kindness would be mixed with business smarts and better 
math, and run like a hedge fund, with the return on capital calculated for every dollar 
spent. "But," he said, "the overarching theme was that this was going to be a generous 
business, it was going to be a business of honor and that one day people would beg to 
work at this company. And people laughed." 



Now nobody's laughing. Kristen Gaskins, the president and chief merchandising officer 
at Ashley Stewart, had worked for the company as merchandising manager from 2007 to 
2012, but left as it was collapsing. 

Rhee asked her to return in the fall of 2013, and "it's a very different place now," Gaskins 
said. 

Rhee has brought a new culture to the headquarters, she said. "It's why our turnover rate 
is very, very low. We say all the time where else could we work where we have this 
autonomy and this entrepreneurial leadership," she said. Rhee, she said, has given the 
staff "a very fresh perspective of how to run a business," and "frankly how to be nice to 
each other." 

Rhee's brand of corporate kindness includes an office culture where people don't pull 
rank because of their title. Rhee himself prefers an open office setup, and his "office" is a 
small desk in the center of the Secaucus headquarters, with the various departments 
working around him. Gaskins and others said the open office has helped employees 
interact more and share ideas. 

In September, Forbes magazine hailed Rhee's approach with the headline "The Jerks 
Don't Always Win: Why It Pays to Be Nice in Business." 

Rhee has also won praise from the bloggers who cover the plus-size market and act as 
influential advocates for plus-size women. 

Online engagement 

Marie Denee, editor of The Curvy Fashionista website, said she is impressed with Rhee 
both as a person and as a smart businessman. When she met him last year at Full Figured 
Fashion Week in New York, "I felt really empowered by him," she said. "He made 
himself very accessible. Most of the time CEOs are inaccessible and detached, and he 
made himself extremely present. Then to see the turnaround and the energy and the 
engagement that the brand has had over the past year and a half has been quite 
impressive." 

"Right now, Ashley Stewart is connecting with their customer more than they ever have 
before," said Alissa Wilson, editor of StylishCurves.com, a fashion and lifestyle blog. 
Rhee, she said, seems truly interested in the opinions of bloggers and wants to know "not 



only what we think about the clothes, but about how Ashley Stewart is interacting with 
us." 

The company recently showed that it is listening to the plus-size community by 
expanding its size range beyond 26 — the limit for many plus-size brands — to 28, 30, 
32, said Meaghan O'Connor, a fashion stylist and blogger with the website Little Lime 
Dress. "Extended sizes was a huge deal for them," said O'Connor, who was one of the 
bloggers invited to model the new styles for Ashley Stewart when the brand unveiled 
them. It lets customers see, she said, that the company cares about them, listens and is 
willing to build the company around the needs of its customers. 

Rhee, she said, has a surprising emotional bond with the customers and the brand. "He is 
a man and he's not plus-size, but for some reason there's a real connection there," 
O'Connor said. "It certainly sets them apart." 

Ashley Stewart's connection with its customer is a marketable asset that will help the 
company grow in the future, Rhee said. Other companies are now asking to partner with 
Ashley Stewart in order to reach its customers, through sponsorships at Ashley Stewart 
events, or product endorsements by the Ashley Stewart brand, two possible new revenue 
sources. "We'll only endorse brands that we feel are good for our customers," Rhee said. 
The strong customer base gives the company "the foundation of a social commerce, 
social marketplace model and that's where the world is going," he said. 

In coming years, Ashley Stewart may find itself facing more competition, as mainstream 
department stores and discounters do more to court plus-size customers. But, NPD retail 
expert Cohen said, Ashley Stewart has an asset it can bank on. Plus-size shoppers, he 
said, tend to stick with brands that have won their loyalty. 

"The good news in the plus-size business is you don't have to be big to do well," Cohen 
said. "The consumer has learned over the years to reward those who are loyal to them and 
that have shown a propensity to stay in the plus-size business." 
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